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forty-seventh session, and that it was far from sure that a
thorough discussion of such a serious matter would be
carried out at the current session, he had decided in his
eighth report (A/CN.4/476 and Add.l) to revert to the
problem of the relationship between the law of State re-
sponsibility and the law of collective security. In intro-
ducing the report (2436th meeting), his main aim
throughout his statement had been to stress the distinc-
tion between the two areas of international law, to com-
pare article 4 as adopted and the proposed draft arti-
cle 20 and to undertake a critical examination of
article 4. Article 4 was also a source of concern to other
lawyers, including Mr. Bowett, who had written an arti-
cle9 expressing doubts and mentioning that the Special
Rapporteur had frequently suggested that article 4 should
be reviewed. At the end of his statement—and in addi-
tion to the fact that many members had been absent and
some of those who had been present had remained
silent—there had been only one strong minority state-
ment and a few, often very short, statements, which, with
a few exceptions, had been very discouraging in terms of
what he firmly believed the Commission should do in
instructing the Drafting Committee regarding the conse-
quences of crimes and notably draft articles 19 and 20,
as referred to the Drafting Committee at the preceding
session together with draft articles 15 to 18.

62. What could a special rapporteur do in such a situa-
tion? Mr. Tomuschat had reminded the members that
special rapporteurs were at the service of the
Commission—quite so, but, in the present case, it was to
serve the progressive development and codification of
the law of State responsibility. It was not to help to dis-
mantle at least one important part of that law, which was
what the effect would be of retaining article 4 as drafted
and of certain attempts to subject the institutional aspects
of the consequences of crimes to the will of political
bodies whose decisions were not susceptible of any
review whatsoever by a judicial body.

63. His situation was in fact even worse at the current
session compared with the preceding one, when there
had been votes which had shown a clear majority and
minority and he had been able to hope for better things
the following year. At the current session, he was some-
what of a lame duck in that, for reasons of no interest to
the Commission, he was not a candidate for a further
term of office and would therefore be unable to exert any
influence with regard to the second reading of the draft
on State responsibility or make any contribution to that
work. Nevertheless, considering the importance of the
problems involved in the draft articles relating to State
crimes, he would in principle have been ready to con-
tinue up to the end of the session. However, the scarcity
of the Commission's debate which had followed his
introduction of the eighth report had given him the clear
impression either that it did not want to hold a proper de-
bate on the subject or even that it—or at least some of its
members—deemed any further discussion pointless
in that they had already decided to settle the delicate is-
sue in a manner he did not consider to be appropriate. In
the circumstances he felt that he had no other choice but
to resign his office as Special Rapporteur. The Commis-

sion would certainly be able to find a lawyer, or diplo-
mat/lawyer, who would be more amenable than he to the
necessities which were deemed, rightly or wrongly, to be
predominant and who could better help the Drafting
Committee to complete the first reading of the draft arti-
cles on State responsibility.

64. The CHAIRMAN said that he accepted that deci-
sion, although with regret. The reports of the Special
Rapporteur, Mr. Arangio-Ruiz, had made an outstanding
contribution to the study of a topic the difficulty of
which was unquestionable. Unfortunately, as was the
way with such reports, they tended to become the target
of much criticism, which was sometimes constructive,
but sometimes smacked of a demolition job.

65. Mr. VILLAGRAN KRAMER said that, in his
view, the Commission should react in a frank and logical
manner to Mr. Arangio-Ruiz's decision. The successive
Special Rapporteurs on the topic of State responsibility
had made valuable contributions, but they had not all
had the same temperament. Mr. Arangio-Ruiz's contri-
bution was no exception to that rule, even if his views on
lex ferenda in particular were not shared by everyone.
Mr. Arangio-Ruiz was a man of conviction, determined,
energetic and enthusiastic, but one who sometimes
tended to the theatrical in the tradition of the great Euro-
pean university professors. It would be neither appropri-
ate nor right to insist on his remaining in the office of
Special Rapporteur, but he should be urged to continue
to make his valuable contribution to the work of the
Drafting Committee and the Commission.

66. The CHAIRMAN suggested that the discussion
should be continued in an informal meeting of the
plenary with a view to arriving at a decision on how to
proceed.

It was so agreed.

The meeting rose at 12.35 p.m.

2439th MEETING

Tuesday, 11 June 1996, at 10.10 a.m.

Chairman: Mr. Robert Rosen stock

Present: Mr. Arangio-Ruiz, Mr. Barboza, Mr. Ben-
nouna, Mr. Bowett, Mr. Calero Rodrigues, Mr. Craw-
ford, Mr. de Saram, Mr. Eiriksson, Mr. Fomba,
Mr. Giiney, Mr. He, Mr. Kabatsi, Mr. Lukashuk,
Mr. Mikulka, Mr. Pambou-Tchivounda, Mr. Pellet,
Mr. Sreenivasa Rao, Mr. Robinson, Mr. Szekely,
Mr. Thiam, Mr. Villagran Kramer, Mr. Yamada,
Mr. Yankov.

9 See 2436th meeting, footnote 14.
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Draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security
of Mankind1 (continued) (A/CN.4/472, sect. A,
A/CN.4/L.522 and Corr.l, A/CN.4/L.532 and
Corr.l and 3, ILC(XLVIII)/DC/CRD.32)

[Agenda item 3]

CONSIDERATION OF THE DRAFT ARTICLES
ON SECOND READING3 (continued)

PART ONE (General provisions) (continued)

1. The CHAIRMAN noted that the Commission was
not making very rapid progress in its consideration of the
draft articles adopted by the Drafting Committee on sec-
ond reading (A/CN.4/L.522 and Corr.l) and might even
have to encroach on the time allotted to other topics. He
therefore suggested that any linguistic or other minor
changes should be submitted to the secretariat and that
statements for the record should take the form of brief
explanations after the article in question was adopted. In
particular he urged members to resist the temptation to
re-litigate controversial points in plenary meetings.

2. He invited the Chairman of the Drafting Committee
to resume his introduction of the draft articles adopted
on second reading.

ARTICLE 4 (Order of a Government or a superior)

3. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that the Drafting Committee
had adopted the article at the forty-seventh session, as
article 11, and had made no changes to it at the current
session apart from deleting the square brackets around
the last phrase. The article laid down the principle that
the fact that an individual had acted pursuant to an order
of a Government or a superior did not absolve him or her
of criminal responsibility but could be considered in
mitigation of punishment if justice so required. The ref-
erence to mitigation had been placed between square
brackets pending the adoption of an article on mitigating
circumstances and there was now a general provision on
the subject. The Committee considered that it would be
useful to retain the concluding clause as a guide for the
competent court. The explanation of the article given by
the Chairman of the Drafting Committee at the preced-
ing session appeared in the relevant summary record.4

4. Mr. PAMBOU-TCHIVOUNDA said that the provi-
sion in article 4 was addressed to the courts. That being
so, he proposed that, in the French version, the phrase
considere comme un motif de la diminution de la
peine should be replaced by retenu comme circonstance
attenuante de la peine.

5. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) said he agreed
with that proposal but would prefer to keep the word

considere. It was a question of language and as such
could perhaps be referred to the secretariat.

6. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that, if it was also Mr.
Pambou-Tchivounda's intention to delete the words "if
justice so requires", that would involve a substantive
change which could not be approved in either the French
or the English text of the article.

7. Mr. PAMBOU-TCHIVOUNDA said he did not
mind whether those words were retained or deleted.

8. Mr. GUNEY said that Mr. Pambou-Tchivounda's
proposal improved the French text of the article consid-
erably. He also considered that the words "if justice so
requires" should be deleted.

9. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) said that, al-
though those words were not altogether necessary, they
already appeared in an earlier instrument, namely, the
Charter of the Niirnberg Tribunal.5 He would therefore
propose that they be retained.

10. The CHAIRMAN said that, in the light of com-
ments made, if he heard no objection, he would take
it that the Commission wished to adopt article 4 as
proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 4 was adopted.

ARTICLE 5 (Responsibility of the superior)

11. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said the Drafting Committee had
adopted article 5 at the forty-seventh session, as arti-
cle 12, and had made no changes at the current session.
As the Chairman of the Drafting Committee in 1995 had
explained,6 it corresponded to article 86, paragraph 2, of
Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conventions of
12 August 1949 and its antecedents lay in the jurispru-
dence of the international military tribunals established
after the Second World War and in the texts on interna-
tional criminal law adopted at that time.

12. Mr. PAMBOU-TCHIVOUNDA said that the last
part of the article, starting with the words "if they did
not take all . . .", raised a substantive question. Specifi-
cally, was it possible that the ability of the superior to
repress the crime could be called into question a pos-
teriori?

13. Mr. GUNEY suggested that the words "the perpe-
trator of" should be added before the words "the
crime'' at the end of the article.

14. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) explained that
the text of the article had been taken directly from arti-
cle 86 of Additional Protocol I to the Geneva Conven-
tions of 12 August 1949. It would be better therefore not
to modify the article without good reason.

1 For the text of the draft articles provisionally adopted on first
reading, see Yearbook . . . 1991, vol. II (Part Two), pp. 94 et seq.

2 Reproduced in Yearbook . . . 1996, vol. II (Part One).
3 For the text of draft articles 1 to 18 as adopted by the Drafting

Committee on second reading, see 2437th meeting, para. 7.
4 See 2437th meeting, footnote 4.

5 Charter of the International Military Tribunal annexed to the Lon-
don Agreement of 8 August 1945 for the prosecution and punishment
of the major war criminals of the European Axis (United Nations,
Treaty Series, vol. 82, p. 279).

6 See 2437th meeting, footnote 4.
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15. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 5 as proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 5 was adopted.

ARTICLE 6 (Official position and responsibility)

16. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said article 6, like the two previous
articles, had been adopted at the forty-seventh session, as
article 13, without any changes. The explanation given
by the Chairman of the Drafting Committee at the pre-
ceding session appeared in the relevant summary rec-
ord.7 At the current session, the Drafting Committee had
introduced two changes. The first was a drafting change
which consisted in replacing the words "and particularly
the fact that he acts" by "even if he acted". The pur-
pose was to emphasize that even if, under other circum-
stances, an individual would be entitled to immunity by
virtue of his high position in the Government, that would
not absolve him of criminal responsibility under the
Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Man-
kind. The second, substantive, change was the addition
of the words ' 'or mitigate punishment'' at the end of the
article. The reason for the addition was that article 6, un-
like the Charter of the Niirnberg Tribunal and the stat-
utes of the International Tribunal for the Former Yugo-
slavia8 and the International Tribunal for Rwanda,9

did not expressly exclude official position as a basis
for mitigation. The Drafting Committee had felt it essen-
tial to make that clear in the article to avoid misunder-
standing.

17. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 6 as proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 6 was adopted.

ARTICLE 7 (Establishment of jurisdiction)

18. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said article 7, which was the first
provision in section 3, dealing with procedure and juris-
diction, had been formulated and adopted by the Draft-
ing Committee at the preceding session, as article 5 bis,
on the understanding that it would have to be reviewed
in the light of the crimes that would eventually be cov-
ered by the Code, with a view to establishing exclusive
international jurisdiction for specific crimes, including
aggression. The Committee had reconsidered the article
at the current session and there had been a general con-
sensus of opinion, first, that the possibility of having two
types of jurisdiction—jurisdiction of an international
criminal court and universal jurisdiction—should be
maintained for genocide, crimes against humanity and
war crimes, and secondly, that jurisdiction over the
crime of aggression should rest exclusively with an
international criminal court. The article had therefore
been revised and now consisted of two sentences. The
first sentence preserved the possibility of the two types

7 Ibid.
8 Ibid., footnote 6.
9 Ibid., footnote 7.

of jurisdiction for crimes other than aggression, while
the second preserved the exclusive jurisdiction of an
international criminal court over the crime of aggression.

19. It would be explained in the commentary that the
term "international criminal court" was intended to ap-
ply to tribunals that had credibility and support in the
international community such as ad hoc tribunals estab-
lished by the Security Council or by treaty. It was not in-
tended to include tribunals established by a few States
which had no support in the international community.
The commentary would also explain that the competence
of an international criminal court did not preclude trial
of an individual by his or her own national court for
commission of aggression under its domestic law.

20. Mr. KABATSI said that, while he accepted the
general thrust of the rule laid down in the second sen-
tence of the article, there should be one exception to it
whereby a country would have the right to try its leaders
if they committed the crime of aggression when there
was no international criminal court in place.

21. Mr. LUKASHUK said that Mr. Kabatsi's point
was well taken. As a way out of the difficulty, he would
propose that, in the second sentence of the article, the
words "as a rule" should be added before the words
"rest with an international criminal court".

22. Mr. CRAWFORD said he too could see Mr.
Kabatsi's point, but wondered whether there was any
need to cover such an eventuality.

23. Mr. PELLET said that he agreed in part with
Mr. Kabatsi's observation, but the less one singled out
the crime of aggression the better. The principle seemed
to be that States should be able to punish the crime of
aggression in their internal courts and he for one saw no
reason why Iraq, for example, could not and should not
eventually try those responsible for the aggression
against Kuwait. In particular, however, he did not want
to be told that his opposition would be reflected in the
commentary: that smacked of compromise and could
never be an acceptable solution.

24. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that Mr. Lukashuk's proposal
was not satisfactory as it would open wide the door to
the jurisdiction of every national court and not just the
national court of the individual who committed the crime
of aggression. If the Commission wished to cover the
point in the body of the article, the best way would be
to add a third sentence, along the following lines: "But
the trial of an individual by his or her national court for
the commission of the crime of aggression is not
precluded".

25. Mr. CRAWFORD said the Commission might
wish to decide in principle whether to provide for such a
situation and, if so, the Drafting Committee could then
reconsider the matter. On balance, he agreed that some
change was required.

26. Mr. PELLET said he supported the proposal by the
Chairman of the Drafting Committee, possibly by fol-
lowing the procedure suggested by Mr. Crawford.

27. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) agreed that the Commission should
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first decide whether it wished to change the existing text
so as to include in it what had been proposed as a com-
mentary. However, if it was decided to make the change,
he saw no need to refer the article back to the Drafting
Committee. A small group of members could easily
produce a new text in a matter of minutes.

28. The CHAIRMAN said the proposal was an attrac-
tive one.

29. Mr. EIRIKSSON, said that he too supported the
proposal. In addition, the small group should consider
whether the obligation to extradite and the extradition
procedure referred to in articles 8 and 9 should also
apply in such circumstances.

30. The CHAIRMAN suggested that the Commission
should momentarily defer consideration of the second
sentence of article 7.

31. Mr. CRAWFORD said that it was not clear from
the first sentence whether it imposed the obligation on
States to assert universal jurisdiction over the crimes
mentioned in articles 16, 17 and 18. That was a possible
construction of the sentence; but, at least with respect to
the crime of genocide, that would be an extension of ex-
isting treaty law since, under the Convention on the Pre-
vention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, there
was no universal jurisdiction. If the Commission was
proposing to impose a treaty obligation on States to as-
sert universal jurisdiction over the crimes mentioned in
articles 16, 17 and 18, that should be explicitly stated.
Because he was in favour of universal jurisdiction with
respect to genocide, he therefore proposed that some
such wording as ' 'irrespective of where or by whom the
crime was committed" should be added at the end of the
sentence.

32. The CHAIRMAN asked whether the Commission
was ready provisionally to adopt the first sentence of
article 7, before reverting to the second sentence.

33. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that the discussion of ar-
ticle 7 had revealed the difficulty of coming to grips with
the basic policy underlying it. He wished to have an op-
portunity to consider both sentences in their redrafted
form before commenting on the article as a whole. It
would be premature to adopt any part of it at the present
juncture.

34. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) said that the text
clearly raised a number of problems. Mr. Kabatsi had
proposed that a court of the country of the author of the
crime of aggression should be considered competent. In
that case, why not a court in the victim country? Given
the large number of proposals made, the Commission
was in danger of adopting an unsatisfactory provision if
it was too hasty in its decisions. A small informal group
should look into the question.

35. The CHAIRMAN said that, if he heard no objec-
tion he would take it that the Commission wished to de-
fer its consideration of article 7 until the informal group
proposed by Mr. Thiam had concluded its work.

It was so agreed. *

ARTICLE 8 (Obligation to extradite or prosecute)

36. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said article 8 had been adopted by
the Drafting Committee at the forty-seventh session as
article 6. As the Committee's then Chairman had ex-
plained, it had embodied the fundamental aut dedere aut
judicare principle underlying a large number of penal
law conventions concluded over the past 25 years with a
view to ensuring punishment for a variety of crimes of
international concern.10 At the current session, the Com-
mittee had inserted the word "Party" after "State" at
the beginning of the article, an addition that had been
necessary to align article 8 with the others. It had also re-
placed the phrase "extradite that individual or refer the
case to its competent authorities for the purpose of
prosecution" by "extradite or prosecute that individ-
ual", since the first phrase had allowed for prosecutorial
discretion inappropriate under the Code. The obligation
under the article was limited to crimes other than aggres-
sion, for an international criminal court had—or would
have, if article 7 was to be changed—exclusive jurisdic-
tion over that crime. The question of transfer of perpetra-
tors of aggression to the international criminal court
would be dealt with by the court's constituent instru-
ment.

37. Mr. CRAWFORD said he opposed the change
made by the current Drafting Committee, imposing an
automatic obligation of prosecution in respect of any al-
legation of a crime, which was contrary to the normal
principles of international judicial cooperation. He ac-
cepted that, in the context of crimes dealt with by the
Code, the ordinary sort of prosecutorial discretion would
be inappropriate. But there were many reasons for not
prosecuting a person which had nothing to do with a de-
cision that he or she should not be prosecuted on the
merits: for instance, there might be no evidence that the
person had actually committed a crime. As it read, arti-
cle 8 imposed an obligation on any State party to pros-
ecute regardless of the existence of any evidence. A sim-
ple solution would be to revert to the language used by
the Drafting Committee when it had first adopted the ar-
ticle. No doubt there were also other possible solutions.

38. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that article 8 reflected a
well-known principle incorporated in a number of trea-
ties and conventions on extradition. The point made by
Mr. Crawford was valid, but was made more explicit in
those treaties and conventions, which stated that the duty
was to submit the matter to the prosecution. Discretion
was thus inherently allowed of the prosecution. The arti-
cle could be expanded to bring the matter more closely
into line with practice. Alternatively, an explanation
could be provided in the commentary.

39. Mr. PELLET said he was struck by the absence of
any reference in articles 8 and 9 to the crime of aggres-
sion (art. 15). No doubt the omission had been prompted
by the desire to ensure that the alleged authors of crimes
of aggression were not too easily accused without suffi-
cient evidence. If that was indeed the reason, the objec-
tion would fall if Mr. Crawford's proposal was adopted.
Of course, States should not be given scope to character-

* Article 7 was adopted with the whole of the draft Code (see
2454th meeting, para. 3); it subsequently became article 8 and was
then amended (see 2465th meeting, paras. 1-4). 10 See 2437th meeting, footnote 4.
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ize the crime of aggression too freely. Nevertheless, he
found it disquieting that the authors of aggression, the
supreme crime, should totally escape extradition and the
principle of universal jurisdiction. In that regard he cited
article 227 of the Treaty of Versailles, which had pro-
vided for the trial of the Kaiser by an international tribu-
nal. The Netherlands, if he recalled correctly, had vigor-
ously refused to hand him over—a decision which, while
politically expedient, was judicially exceptionable. Pend-
ing an explanation of the decision to omit a reference
to the crime of aggression, he reserved his position on
article 8.

40. The CHAIRMAN noted that there was a regime, of
which articles 7, 8 and 9 were a part, and, as drafted, it
was a coherent and consistent regime.

41. Mr. GUNEY said that, although the purpose of ar-
ticle 8 was to establish an obligation to extradite or
prosecute, the actual text of the article in the French ver-
sion was not in line with the title. The words extrade ou
poursuit should be amended to read est tenu d'extrader
ou de poursuivre.

42. The CHAIRMAN said he would be grateful if, in
the interests of saving time, members would refer any
problems of translation directly to the secretariat.

43. Mr. GUNEY said his proposed amendment was
not merely a matter of translation. It might also affect
the wording of the English text.

44. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) said he saw no
difference of substance between the existing text and
Mr. Giiney's proposed amendment. He would be happy
to accept either version.

45. Mr. PELLET said that the point at issue was not a
problem of translation. If the French text was amended
to read est tenu de, then the English version must also be
altered to read "is bound to" . He personally thought that
the existing text was the right one, for two reasons: first,
in law, an indicative was tantamount to an imperative;
and secondly, the obligation to extradite or prosecute
was made explicit in the title of the article. There was
thus no need to further burden the text.

46. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that the wording "shall
extradite" was generally understood to mean "is bound
to extradite". However, both wordings were subject to
the basic law of extradition, which allowed for several
circumstances in which extradition was excluded, one
being the case of political crimes. There was a risk that it
would constantly be claimed that crimes under the Code
were political crimes and hence there was no obligation
to extradite. Unless provision was made to the contrary,
one of the basic exceptions would constantly be invoked,
particularly in the case of aggression.

47. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that Mr. Sreenivasa Rao's
point referred to article 9, not to article 8. With regard to
Mr. Pellet's question as to why crimes under article 15
were not included in article 8, the reason was that a State
did not have jurisdiction. It could not prosecute because
the competence to do so lay with an international tribu-

nal. If the Commission made the proposed change,
whereby the possibility would be opened up for the State
of which an individual was a national to try that individ-
ual in a case of aggression, that would be a different
matter. However, article 8 had been drafted in a context
in which there had been no possibility of it including
crimes under article 15. On the other hand, an attempt
was being made to maintain the concept of "extradi-
tion"; in the case of the international criminal court, care
had been taken to use the word "transfer" rather than
the word "extradition".

48. Mr. YAMADA, taking up Mr. Crawford's point on
the question of prosecution, said that the Commission
must make a policy decision on whether to opt for auto-
matic or for discretionary prosecution. He understood
that one of the reasons why the Drafting Committee had
opted for automatic prosecution was that the Geneva
Conventions of 1949 did not provide for prosecutorial
discretion for the grave breaches of the Conventions
which were the main source of an article on war crimes
in the Code.

49. Mr. CRAWFORD said that the Commission must
consider whether it could live with the general language
of the "extradite or prosecute" provisions in other
treaties—the language earlier favoured by the Drafting
Committee—or whether it wished to impose some sort
of obligation to prosecute. It seemed to him that it was
not a policy decision to impose an obligation to pros-
ecute where there was no evidence. Therefore, some for-
mulation was required to indicate that an allegation must
be supported by credible evidence. States simply would
not accept an obligation to extradite or prosecute on the
basis of a mere allegation.

50. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) asked whether
Mr. Crawford could provide a text in writing.

51. Mr. CRAWFORD said that his initial proposal had
been to revert to the previous text. His alternative pro-
posal was to use the language of article 54 of the draft
statute for an international criminal court adopted by the
Commission, namely, ' 'to refer the case to its competent
authorities for the purposes of prosecution"."

52. The CHAIRMAN, speaking in his capacity as a
member of the Commission, said that the article in its
current form was not an invitation to prosecute irrespec-
tive of whether there was a scintilla of evidence. Rather,
it ruled out prosecutorial discretion, which was a fairly
broad and extensive concept. It would be possible to in-
sert in the commentary some polite wording to the effect
that the prosecutor was not expected to engage in a
meaningless, senseless or otherwise preposterous activ-
ity as a result of the language of the article, and to pro-
duce a result consistent with the Geneva Conventions of
1949 and the policy decision recommended by the Draft-
ing Committee.

53. Mr. EIRIKSSON said that as a member of the
Drafting Committee he remained loyal to the article and
would resist any proposal to replace the words "shall

1 ' See Yearbook. . . 1994, vol. II (Part Two), p. 26, para. 91.
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extradite" by a formulation such as "is obligated to ex-
tradite". With reference to Mr. Pellet's comments con-
cerning article 15 and the crime of aggression, he agreed
that if an international criminal court was the only one
with jurisdiction, the matter would be dealt with in the
statute of that court and need not be addressed in the cur-
rent context. Furthermore, if the Commission were to
leave open the possibility of prosecution of someone in
the courts of his own State, that would not constitute an
obligation on that State to prosecute its nationals. A for-
tiori, and subject to a decision of the informal group, he
did not think that there should be an obligation on other
States to extradite to a country nationals of that country.
Accordingly, a change might not be necessary. Cer-
tainly, there would be no obligation for that State to
prosecute if it did not extradite.

54. He had participated in the debate in the Drafting
Committee on the formulation "submit to its authorities
for prosecution". At the time he had felt that too much
had been built into that clause and now thought that too
little had been built into the existing clause. In his view,
as much as possible should be left to the commentary.

55. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that if the Drafting Com-
mittee intended to favour automatic extradition and
prosecution, rather than allow for prosecutorial discre-
tion in the light of the specific circumstances, it was fail-
ing to provide for situations that might arise. For in-
stance, a State might not want to extradite and not want
to prosecute because of the difficulty of obtaining evi-
dence. The result would be that it would drop the case.
Account must be taken of realities and he therefore
reserved his position.

56. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur), responding to a
point raised by Mr. Crawford, said that the purpose of
the adjective "alleged" was to show that there was in-
deed firm evidence against the individual to be extra-
dited. On a different point raised by Mr. Sreenivasa Rao,
he stressed that crimes against the peace and security of
mankind were not political crimes but crimes under ordi-
nary law, conferring no privilege on the perpetrators.

57. Mr. PELLET expressed concern that article 8, un-
like article 7, contained no reference to the future inter-
national criminal court. In his view, the State party re-
ferred to in the article should also have the possibility of
transferring the alleged criminal to the international
criminal court.

58. Mr. CRAWFORD suggested that Mr. Pellet's point
could be met by reproducing the "without prejudice"
clause of article 7 in article 8. His own point concerning
the need for sufficient evidence of the alleged criminal's
guilt could perhaps be met by replacing the word
"prosecute" by "initiate proceedings for the prosecu-
tion of".

59. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that he would be inclined to
endorse the second of those two proposals, as a result of
which the provision in article 8 would be somewhat
stronger than the text proposed by the Drafting Commit-
tee in 1995 but would not go quite as far as the formula-
tion now under consideration.

60. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) suggested that
the informal group to review article 7 should also con-
sider possible changes to article 8.

61. Mr. EIRIKSSON suggested that the Chairman
should also be invited to join the group on articles 7
and 8.

// was so agreed.

The meeting was suspended at 11.25 a.m. and
resumed at 12.10p.m.

ARTICLE 7 (Establishment of jurisdiction) {continued)

62. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee), speaking on behalf of the informal
group, proposed that the phrase ", irrespective of where
or by whom those crimes were committed" should be
added to the first sentence of article 7 and that a third
sentence reading: "However, a State Party is not pre-
cluded from trying its nationals for the crime set out in
article 15" should be added at the end of the article.

63. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 7, as amended.

Article 7, as amended, was adopted. *

64. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee), speaking on behalf of the informal
group, proposed that the words "Without prejudice to
the jurisdiction of an international criminal court,"
should be added at the beginning of article 8.

65. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that he was prepared to
join the consensus but would expect the commentary on
articles 7 and 8 to draw attention to the progressive de-
velopment aspect of those provisions by explaining to
what extent the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace
and Security of Mankind represented a departure from
existing law.

66. The CHAIRMAN said that he had no doubt that
any changes from existing law, bearing in mind also
the comments made by Mr. Yamada, would be duly
reflected in the commentary.

67. Mr. CRAWFORD said that he hoped the commen-
tary would make it clear that the obligation set forth in
article 8 applied only to allegations for which there was
probable cause.

68. Mr. PELLET said the commentary should make it
clear that the object of adding the "without prejudice"
clause was not so much to uphold the jurisdiction of
an international criminal court as to require the State
party in whose territory the alleged criminal was found
to extradite, prosecute or transfer him to the inter-
national court.

* See 2465th meeting, para. 1.
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69. The CHAIRMAN said that, on the understanding
that those points would be reflected in the commentary,
he would take it that the Commission wished to adopt
article 8, as amended.

Article 8, as amended, was adopted.

ARTICLE 9 (Extradition of alleged offenders)

70. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that like article 7, article 9 had
been formulated and adopted as article 6 bis by the
Drafting Committee at the preceding session. Under arti-
cle 8, the State in whose territory an individual alleged
to have committed genocide, crimes against humanity or
war crimes was found had the obligation to prosecute
that individual or extradite him to another State for
prosecution or transfer him to the international criminal
court. However, as the then Chairman of the Drafting
Committee had explained,12 the Code needed an article
establishing a legal basis for the extradition of the al-
leged criminal. Article 9 had been formulated for that
purpose. The current Drafting Committee had made no
changes to the article except to replace the last clause at
the end of paragraph 4, which had read "territories of
the States Parties which have established their jurisdic-
tion in accordance with article 5 bis", by the words
"any other State Party". The change did not affect the
substance of the article and was in the nature of further
clarification of the text of the paragraph.

71. Mr. CRAWFORD said that he wondered whether
the choices offered to States under certain circum-
stances, in particular in article 9, paragraph 2, were con-
sistent with the strong obligation to extradite formulated
in article 8.

72. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that the provisions of ar-
ticle 9 exactly reproduced the extradition clauses of
other multilateral treaties, which were always automati-
cally transposed into bilateral agreements and incorpo-
rated in the national law of the States parties. He could
see no objection to the article on that ground. What did
seem necessary, however, was to include an explicit pro-
vision somewhere in the Code to the effect that the
crimes listed therein could not be claimed to be political
crimes for purposes of extradition.

73. Mr. THIAM (Special Rapporteur) said it was abso-
lutely clear that crimes against the peace and security of
mankind were not political crimes but crimes under ordi-
nary law. He saw no need to spell out that fact in con-
nection with the extradition of alleged offenders.

74. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that the point raised by
Mr. Sreenivasa Rao was covered in article 9, para-
graph 1. He understood that the Drafting Committee had
considered the matter at the preceding session and had
decided to deal with it in that way rather than to speak
explicitly of political offences.

75. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that he accepted the
explanation given by the Special Rapporteur, but was a

little less happy with that given by the Chairman of
the Drafting Committee. He would not, however, labour
the point any further.

76. Mr. CRAWFORD pointed out that the words "at
its option" in article 9, paragraph 2, did not seem to be
consistent with article 8 in its new form.

77. Mr. de SARAM said it was his understanding that
the provisions of article 9, paragraph 2, were subject to
the principal obligation in article 8, which was to extra-
dite or prosecute the individual alleged to have commit-
ted a crime against the peace and security of mankind.

78. Mr. EIRIKSSON said that the words "at its op-
tion", which were not to be found in the traditional
models, had been introduced because some members of
the Drafting Committee at the forty-seventh session had
felt that the word "may" by itself was not optional
enough. Some explanation could perhaps be provided in
the commentary.

79. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 9 as proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 9 was adopted.

80. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that, among the articles
adopted on first reading, article 7 had dealt with the non-
applicability of statutory limitations. The article had
formed the subject of reservations on the part of a num-
ber of States. It would also be recalled that, in his twelfth
report13 the Special Rapporteur had advocated that it
should be deleted, arguing that the rule of the non-
applicability of statutory limitations did not appear to be
applicable to all the crimes listed in the draft Code and
that national legislations differed in that respect.

81. The Drafting Committee had decided to delete the
article for the reasons put forward by the Special Rap-
porteur and also because the statute of limitations dealt
with rules of procedure not essential to the Code at the
current stage.

ARTICLE 10 (Judicial guarantees)

82. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) went on to introduce article 10,
which had been adopted by the Drafting Committee at
the forty-seventh session as article 8.

83. Mr. VILLAGRAN KRAMER said that he was pre-
pared to endorse all the provisions of article 10 with the
possible exception of paragraph 1 (h). In many legal sys-
tems, a confession of guilt was regarded, in certain
cases, as an extenuating circumstance. The practice
known as "plea bargaining" in the United States of
America made it possible to adjust a convicted crimi-
nal's sentence in the light of his confession. He
wondered whether the provision would not restrict the
potential use of such practices and should not, for that
reason, be deleted.

12 See 2437th meeting, footnote 4. 13 Yearbook . . . 1994, vol. II (Part One), document A/CN.4/460.
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84. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that the subparagraph in ques-
tion did not deal with the effects of a confession of guilt
but only specified that no compulsion could be used to
obtain such a confession. The words of the provision
were exactly those to be found in article 14, paragraph 3
(g), of the International Covenant on Civil and Political
Rights.

85. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 10 as proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 10 was adopted.

ARTICLE 11 (Non bis in idem)

86. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that article 11, which had been
adopted by the Drafting Committee at the forty-seventh
session as article 9, had been discussed extensively in
the Drafting Committee at the time. As the then Chair-
man of the Drafting Committee had explained,14 in refor-
mulating the article the Committee had taken into con-
sideration article 10 of the statute of the International
Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia15 and article 42 of
the draft statute for an international criminal court,16

which dealt with the same issue. The article proposed by
the Drafting Committee at the preceding session had
comprised five paragraphs. As the structure of the article
had been rather complicated, the Drafting Committee
had tried at the current session to simplify it without
changing its substance. Paragraph 2 in the new text was
a simplified version of paragraphs 2 to 4 of the previous
one. Paragraph 2 (a) set out the two exceptions to non
bis in idem in respect of a trial by an international crimi-
nal court, and paragraph 2 (b) the two exceptions to that
principle in respect of a trial by a national court. Para-
graph 3 corresponded to paragraph 5 of the previous
version and remained unchanged.

87. Mr. HE said that, although he had been a member
of the Drafting Committee, he was not quite satisfied
with article 11 as it stood.

88. While he could go along with the idea of the pri-
macy of the international criminal court, he had misgiv-
ings about paragraph 2 (b), which contradicted the prin-
ciple of non bis in idem. The statute of the International
Tribunal for the Former Yugoslavia contained no such
provision. The Commission should follow suit and state
that only an international court could retry a case. He
was in favour of deleting paragraph 2 (b) to preserve
the non bis in idem principle as much as possible and to
consolidate the primacy of international criminal law.

89. Mr. LUKASHUK said he was against the use of
the term non bis in idem in the current context. The draft
Code might well appear in manuals for members of the
armed forces, and the Latin expression would make the
article more difficult to understand.

14 See 2437th meeting, footnote 4.
15 Ibid., footnote 6.
16 See footnote 11 above.

90. Although he did not agree entirely with Mr. He, in
his opinion paragraph 2 (b) was not ready either for
codification or for the progressive development of inter-
national law. For one thing, the provision was contrary
to non bis in idem, as Mr. He had rightly pointed out.
For another, a study of case law showed that the relevant
provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and
Political Rights only covered national jurisdiction. If a
court in a given State protected an accused person from
criminal prosecution, that should not preclude that per-
son's being judged in the court of another State. For ex-
ample, in the case of the former Yugoslavia a war crimi-
nal brought to court in one country evaded trial in
another if the jurisdiction of an international tribunal was
not taken into account. Therefore, the provision should
be deleted until enough information on actual practice
became available to enable the Commission to take a
decision.

91. Mr. CRAWFORD said that the concept of non bis
in idem left aside the question of trial in different na-
tional courts. But it had been decided to go beyond the
traditional principle of double jeopardy because the
Commission was considering international crimes. In
any event, a subsequent trial by a national court must
meet the same conditions as were applicable for an inter-
national court. Those conditions should not be more lib-
eral for a national court than for an international jurisdic-
tion. He saw no reason to depart from the current
provision.

92. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said that he had no objection
to replacing the Latin term non bis in idem in order to
make it more understandable in non-legal circles. In his
view, paragraph 2 (b) was a departure from the principle
prohibiting double jeopardy. For reasons already stated
by Mr. He, it should be deleted.

93. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) noted that the term non bis in idem
had also been used most recently in the draft statute for
an international criminal court.

94. Mr. THIAM said that the point made by the Chair-
man of the Drafting Committee was well taken. The sole
reason for including the exceptions under paragraph 2
(b) had been to win acceptance for the non bis in idem
principle. Many members of the Drafting Committee had
said at the time they could not accept that concept with-
out the exceptions in paragraph 2 (b). As he saw it, non
bis in idem was a fundamental principle of human rights.
Whether a person was judged by a national or an interna-
tional court, he was entitled to the rights that protected
him. Personally, he would not object to deleting para-
graph 2 (b), but he was in favour of anything that en-
sured protection of human rights. Quite plainly, the non
bis in idem principle did afford protection.

95. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO said those in favour of retain-
ing paragraph 2 (b) had argued that, if one State had
tried an accused person, found him guilty and handed
down lenient punishment, a national court in another
State should then have jurisdiction to re-examine the
case if the act had taken place in the territory of that
State or if that State had been the main victim of the
crime. But the argument of lenient punishment con-
cerned paragraph 2 (a), not paragraph 2 (b). In any
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event, once a national jurisdiction had completed a trial,
the case was open for retrial. That indirectly encouraged
trials in absentia. On the other hand, if a person had
served his sentence and had then found himself in the
territory of a country where he might be prosecuted, that
created a danger of double jeopardy.

96. He was not convinced that for any given crime
there would always be more than one jurisdictional basis
for a trial by more than one State. He was in favour of
deleting paragraph 2 (b).

97. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) agreed that there were reasons to
believe that paragraph 2 (b) was not fully consistent with
the principle of non bis in idem. It could have been pos-
sible to establish priority for extradition, for example, by
saying that extradition took precedence over trial by the
State in which the individual was found. But that had not
been done. The current wording was meant to satisfy the
interests of both States—the State of which the person
was a national and the State which was the victim of the
crime. Strictly speaking, paragraph 2 (b) was not perfect,
but the Commission could live with it. If the Commis-
sion deleted the provision, it would be doing away with
an important point.

98. Mr. ROBINSON said he could not imagine that
paragraph 2 (b) reflected the direction in which the law
should be developed. It might well be precisely in those
circumstances that there was a need to insist on the ap-
plication of the principle of non bis in idem. He could
only agree to an exception in relation to a national court
if it was placed on the same bases as applied in relation
to an international criminal court.

99. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO, referring to the last state-
ment by the Chairman of the Drafting Committee, said
that if a document was not perfect, it should not be trans-
mitted to the General Assembly.

100. The CHAIRMAN said he was not sure that it was
imperfect. It was a limitation on the extension, or pro-
gressive development if one wished, contained in para-
graph 2 (b).

101. Mr. FOMBA said that, in his opinion, the criteria
of territoriality and of the main victim were sufficient
per se, due account being taken for national sovereignty.
But from the point of view of the strictly logical link
with the principle of non bis in idem, those two criteria
were somewhat inadequate. To remain consistent with
the logic of the provision, paragraph 2 (b) should reflect
the same guarantees as were contained in paragraph 2 (a)
(ii). That had the merit of clarity, without prejudging the
basic question of whether the Commission should retain
the provision.

102. Paragraph 2 (b) was a major exception to the non
bis in idem rule. If the Commission retained paragraph 2
(b), he would have no objection, but it was particularly
important to include a reference to court proceedings
that had not been impartial or independent.

103. Mr. CALERO RODRIGUES (Chairman of the
Drafting Committee) said that, although it might seem
logical to include in paragraph 2 (b) the same require-
ments as those under paragraph 2 (a) (ii), that was surely
unacceptable. An international court could find that the

proceedings in a national court were not impartial, but
how could the court of another State take such a deci-
sion? That would be contrary to the basic principles of
nationality and statehood and might even lead to war.

104. Mr. Sreenivasa RAO agreed that no State would
accept that its jurisdiction should be open to question in
another jurisdiction.

105. The CHAIRMAN suggested that the Commis-
sion should vote on the two proposals concerning para-
graph 2 (b).

The proposal to delete paragraph 2 (b) was rejected
by 9 votes to 3, with 4 abstentions.

The proposal to include in paragraph 2 (b) the guar-
antees contained in paragraph 2 (SL) (ii) was rejected by
11 votes to 3, with 3 abstentions.

106. The CHAIRMAN said that if he heard no objec-
tion, he would take it that the Commission wished to
adopt article 11 as proposed by the Drafting Committee.

Article 11 was adopted.

The meeting rose at 1.15 p.m.
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Draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security
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1 For the text of the draft articles provisionally adopted on first
reading, see Yearbook . . . 1991, vol. II (Part Two), pp. 94 et seq.

2 Reproduced in Yearbook . . . 1996, vol. II (Part One).


